
Triathlon London

(Triathlon England - London Region)

Committee meeting held on 27th March 2017 at 7pm.
Venue: 150 Aldersgate Street, London, EC1A 5AB
MINUTES
In attendance: John Lunt, Jon Train, Andrzej Warhaftig, Nicola Dennes, Debbie Clarke, Alan Spelling, Joe Wilson, Audrey Livingston, Martin McGuigan

Apologies: Chris Hall, Donna Dewick, Tom Chant, Pete Lambert, Rob Argyles

1. Review of previous minutes
No comments, previous meeting’s minutes were approved by the Committee

2. Reports

Each Committee member gave a brief overview of their report (each of which are included in appendix 1). Those points not covered by the reports are detailed below:

Volunteers
AS queried whether a list/database of volunteers and officials existed as numbers are approaching a critical level for a number of events. JL noted that in practical terms there is no simple ‘cross border’ procedure for sharing of volunteers, making it extremely difficult to easily find volunteers at short notice.

JT noted that any feedback on the system would be welcome.

DC suggested creating a volunteer co-ordinator position at the region level. This person would co-ordinate clubs’ use of volunteers (as opposed to individual volunteers as had been done in the past).

Query raised as to the success of Park Run and their ability to find volunteers regularly. The difference between Park Run and triathlon primarily was the length of time of the event, making volunteering at a tri much more involved and time consuming.

DC questioned whether volunteers could receive some sort of benefit (e.g. discounted race entry).

ND noted that a guide to finding volunteers was available and presented at the race organisers weekend. ND to obtain a copy for review.

Final point of discussion was whether Scouts/Cubs could be involved. It was noted that they were too young, although Cadets were a potential better option.

Tough Mudder

DC commented on the rise in popularity of Tough Mudder-type events. Committee noted that it was important to stay in touch with the Tough Mudder community as there are a large number of potential triathletes within it.

Awards Night

The Awards night for 2017 was set at 29th October, and the committee resolved to use the same venue as last year, starting around 2pm.

A sub-committee chaired by ND was set up (to include AS and MM).

Volunteers Awards
The nomination procedure for the 8 volunteer awards were discussed, with the Region to prepare its own nominations, and feed these up to TE.
Von Crank
Tax implications of their sponsorship to consider, and they have also request to present at the next Committee meeting. The Committee noted they would be happy to receive Von Crank for a presentation at the start of the next meeting.
Saddledrunk
New kit designs were reviewed and received positive feedback. ND and AS to discuss method of award shirts (either at the awards ceremony, or throughout the season). Most probable option is to award as prizes throughout the season to create visibility of the shirts.

MM questioned whether Saddledrunk could also help design the IRC kit. ND to provide introduction to MM.
3. Questions raised in the Chair’s Report

A discussion was held addressing the questions raised by DC in her report (see appendix 1).
Governance and support
The new Sport England Sports Governance code has not yet been imposed upon the region, but DC noted that features will start to flow down. DC therefore questioned whether the region should early adopt any features. 

JL queried potential legal implications, and specifically noted the need to clearly document any conflicts of interest (A register had been pushed before, but to no avail).

DC to circulate the code for review by the Committee Members. Committee to feedback without delay, to discuss points arising on a conference call.

AW noted that the club helpline was particularly unhelpful, particularly with regards tax advice. The consensus in the room was that the helpline as it stands is not up to standard. 

One potential option considered was to align with a firm of accountants nationally. I.e. a single firm to whom each region could send queries rather than individually having to seek own advice, which is likely more expensive.

The Committee also discussed the possibility of setting up a seminar/YouTube video providing governance advice/best practice which could be shared across the regions.

DC and JT to pick up centrally.
Funding

DC noted that there are lots of funding options currently available, which all close at the end of April – awaiting links to be sent out by Centre. 

Concern was raised that clubs could be missing out on application due to the lack of publicity/knowledge of the funding availability. 

DC to send a link to the Committee showing the awards available, which can then be passed onto the Region’s clubs by the Committee.

JT noted that Londonpsort.gov.uk issue a monthly newsletter which includes details of money.

Other sources of funding were discussed, primarily centring on the possibility of charging clubs a nominal fee for affiliation with the league.

It was noted that whilst this could be a good idea, it would only work if clubs could see clearly what the fee ‘bought’ e.g. officials training, coaching etc. The current messaging is poor.

A potential option is to set up a bi-annual newsletter: ‘what the Committee does for you’. This would give news updates, details of expenditure from the affiliation fee pot, and benefits created.

It was reasoned that clubs are much more likely to contribute if they can see clearly what the benefits are.

MM noted that Scotland prepare small posters called: ‘This is what your fee has paid for’, which is a neat solution.

4. Media

The Committee noted the desperate need for new media help. 

JT commented that they would be given ‘carte blanche’ with direction coming from the Committee as opposed to TE.

The Committee to complete another ‘shout out’, with volunteers being put in touch with DC.

The Committee noted that the following criteria should be considered part of the role:

· League promotion
· Awards

· Club engagement

· What the Committee is ‘up to’

· How we are working with sponsors

· Linking up with each Committee member to stay up to date and publicise their activities;

· Use to Facebook, Twitter, Instagram (Periscope to ‘live feed’ race finishes?)

Other promotions ideas considered were:

· Creating a league ‘hashtag’ which each race should use on all social media activity.

DC to investigate which London Universities offer social media/comms – type courses to ask whether any students could help.
5. AGM
The Committee discussed AGM attendance and the need for greater promotion. It was noted that many members did not attend due to the timing (one off event in Central London at the end of the day). 

Consideration to be given as to whether or not it should be held directly next to a Chairs’ meeting.

A wider voting scheme is also considered necessary – votes in the elections are normally c. 30 which is poor compared to the large number of regional members. 

Electronic voting would be the preferred option. However, JL raised concerns over data integrity and manipulation of the system. In addition, it was noted that this should be cleared with ‘Centre’ first and foremost.

DC/JW noted that sites like survey monkey are very simple to run, and vlookup formulae can easily ensure there is no duplication or falsifying of membership numbers.

DC to confirm with BTF first regarding their stance on electronic voting. If given the ok, it should be given further, serious consideration for implementation in 2017.
6. Next meeting

Next meeting date set for 23rd May 2017. Venue tbc

7. AOB

· It was noted that the paratri was a success which almost paid for itself.
· A push for a mixed team relay should be made this year (MM is setting up a realy for the juniors/AS to look into setting up a senior event)
· Committee to consider ways of working with London unis and getting students more involved in the region (races and volunteering)
· RNLI paddle boarding event – DC to circulate info once it arrives. Committee to considering potentially partnering to provide exposure to a greater number of potential triathletes.

· AS noted that council meeting minutes haven’t been published for four months. DC to query.

· ND noted that there would be a corporate ‘pop up’ tri in Canary Wharf from 23rd – 27th April which would be good to attend.

Appendix 1: Committee Members’ Reports
Report from Debbie Clarke

Chair report

February 2017
The first part of year has been very busy. The committee have been; securing third party funding, holding successful ParaTri sessions, setting up Junior and Senior series and leading the start of the Junior LRTS.  

We have also started to work through the initial actions I outlined in the last report.  I have outlined below were we have got to and have also highlighted a few areas I would like some views on at the meeting. 

Governance 
1. We need to ensure all areas of the committee are properly resourced and supported 

We recognise that social media is a large part of this and we have to support out new social media volunteers so could do with finding some more people to assist.

2. It is important that we review our constitution including job descriptions of the committee to ensure our governance is strong. 

There are new governance guidelines coming from BTF which will assist in this process. Tom and I have started to review our existing documents but it is prudent to wait until the guidelines are finalised to ensure we mirror them as this will be important for funding in the future.

3. Start succession planning for committee roles (all to work on over year)

In addition, Chris is working on a financial procedures paper so we can review as a committee at next meeting. 

Communicate more openly with the clubs

4. We pledged to work to better engage the London Club chairs and the London Triathlon club members 

We held a Club Chairman’s meeting on 7 February [notes attached]

Raise additional funding for region

5. Review other funding options to help expand and support the region (started)

Nicola has done an excellent job securing sponsorship for this year and we now have a structure which we can replicate in future years. 

In addition, the government has announced that there are some Sport England community awards which can be applied for in each region. I could do with volunteers to look into these as we have only until April 17 to submit applications. BTF may be able to help us with structuring submissions if we need. 

Summary of last TE Council and Board Meeting

The sport is well funded for next 4 years on the back of a strong application for funding focusing on pushing the mass market participation through GoTri and Skills School.  The core sport award is also guaranteed if certain governance policies are followed and therefore there will be a cascade of governance which will need to be reviewed at a central and regional level over the year. 

“This Girl Can” campaign relaunching end Feb.

Confirmation of new partnerships – RLSS (lifesaving) & their SH2OUT (open water swimming) brand, YHA.

The mixed team relay is going to be focus of development over the coming year.  The elite mixed team relay will be in Nottingham 2/3 September 2017, and will be part of a festival of sport, launched end Feb 2017.  The aim will be to run every year and try to incorporate the club championships and wider AG racing in future years. 

Working to build up club relays also and will merge them together from 2018. 

All Clubs who applied for their £600 from the Leeds/Ironman will receive their money soon. TE is waiting for money in from Ironman.  Leeds this year is 100% owned by TE and a lot of work has gone in to ensuring the issues from last year are not repeated. 

A key question which the board would like to know over the coming year is what our clubs want from permitting and membership?


[image: image1.emf]Minutes London  Club Chairman's meeting 070217.docx


Question for consideration during meeting
· Should we ensure all London League participants are BTF (TE) members to participate in the league?

· What additional support is required to further promote Go Tri and Skills School?

· Should additional sessions to be ran for ParaTri and First Aid? Both appear to have been oversubscribed. 

· Any other areas which may not have been budgeted for which we should consider.

· RNLI London are looking at doing a (SUP) paddle boarding event on summer on the Thames to raise awareness. Should we consider working with them and or other charities as a source of potentially new to the sport Londoners.  

· Should we consider a mix team relay competition in the London League from next year? This could be something which is ran by a couple of clubs together. 

· Is there more we should be doing to promote the sport within the Universities and Colleges?

Report from Alan Spelling

All the preseason work has been completed.

We have an even better, competitive, comprehensive and inclusive league to look forward to. 

All contacts and league club coordinators have been made aware of the 2017 League. 

The new sponsors have been introduced to organisers. 

The Web site has been updated for some time.

There is a real buzz and from feedback a lot of interest in holding club championships within the league.

It’s all looking really positive.

Roll on 9th April for the opening event. 

Alan Spelling  
Report from Pete Lambert

TE London Region

ROC  Report – February 2017 – Peter Lambert

Training

An LTO course has been arranged for March 18th, an RTO course has been arranged for 8th April, both to be run in conjunction with Eastern Region.

Events

The number of events registered in the region is down compared with this time last year, in February 2016 we had 51 events registered, currently we have just 38. The 2016 numbers included GoTri but even so there seems to be a sharp decline. One factor may be that the TE Events team are not entering events on to the OMS until they have full registration details from the organiser – fine in principle but could mean an event does not appear until very late and not give enough notice to get an official to cover the event.

New Officials Management System (OMS)

The OMS has been accessed by most TOs although event coverage is down, I suspect TOs still need a degree of badgering to get them to look at the system. The most recent mailing included an Excel spread sheet (as 2015/16) which it seems prompted some TOs to volunteer to cover events. 

TO Meeting

The TO meeting planned for 16th February has been postponed as only three people confirmed they could attend (some due to half-term). A few said they may be interested in a meeting in March but I will have a survey before scheduling another meeting.
Report from Nick Dennes
Triathlon London Regional Committee
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           Partnership Report – February 
Actions for the Meeting

· Agree date for Awards Night
· Any new venue Suggestions or do we stay with Doggett’s Coat & Badge.
· Volunteer Awards – Can we confirm that we will be using our own London scheme to nominate rather than Triathlon England’s scheme

· Committee agreement that subcommittee structure will operate and be autonomous for the Awards

· Confirmation of any Tax implications on the £18000 from Von Crank

· Von crank to be invited to the next committee meeting to give an 15 minute overview

· Actions to be agreed post each race :
· Seek to get a meaningful report from appointed people at each event. (Rob Argyles)

· Publish onto our news page, and other social media outlets ( Jon Train )

· Lifestyle type of report / video to be created  from a competitor ( Alan Spelling to liaise)
London League Award Sponsors 
· VonCrank – We have agreed a £1800 sponsorship contract for the senior league for 2017. 
· MakeSweat – Have contacted all the Club Chairs and Timing systems. They will be setting up a system which can email and text competitors their results directly if a competitors has registered to do this. Or the results will be available from a linked on the Triathlon England site to the Make Sweat site.
· SaddleDrunk – are designing a league bike top. They are offering up to 30 of these, potentially to be sent out to each league winner after each race Male & Female, and then for the overall league. I am awaiting the design currently.
· Dolphin Kick – Discount Voucher on the night 

· Kitbrix – Goodie/ s to be provided on the night 

· Six Physio  - 50 water bottles and 50 discount vouchers 
Media 

We have a friendly contact at Race Check who is happy to promote any comms / announcement that we have. I have linked her with Jon Train. Katerina Tanti : katerina@racecheck.com
Von Crank communication, we have committed to 12 communications to be sent out in regard to Von Crank.
TRIATHLON ENGLAND RM REPORT 
	Club Development
	Overview – Current Work Programme

	Coaching Programme:  Arranged following club demand, now open for applications.

L1: 97088 Brunel Sports Park and Hillingdon Sports & Leisure Complex

Dates: 1st April, 8th April and 13th May 2017 (Saturdays)

https://www.britishtriathlon.org/get-involved/education/level-1-coaching---london_6870 

L2: 97089 Brunel Sports Park and Hillingdon Sports & Leisure Complex

Dates: 31st April (Sun), 6th May (Sat), 3rd June (Sat), 4th June (Sun) and 9th Sept 2017 (Sat) 

https://www.britishtriathlon.org/get-involved/education/level-2-coaching---london_6871 

Note: we are using Brunel Sports Park and Hillingdon Sport and Leisure Complex for these courses following requests from clubs in western part of region.

CPD Workshops / training

First Aid Course 5th March, sold 20 places.

Ful-on are discussing potential for a course in SW London.

	Club Development
	Overview - Future Work Plans

	2017 Club count = 37                  
	(2016 51, 2015 50)

	Date from new affiliation process, note the increase in clubs that have indicated they have juniors

	Club 

ABCpure

CAMA Racing Team

Capital Tri

Clapham Chasers

Comet Triathlon Club

Crystal Palace Triathletes

Ealing Triathletes

East London Triathletes

Enfield & Haringey Athletic Club

Ful-on Tri Triathlon Club

GI Tri Coached Triathlon

Greenwich Tritons

Hampstead Triathlon Club

Hillingdon Triathletes

Jetstream Tri Club

Kingfisher Triathletes

KPMG Triathlon Club

London Fields Triathlon Club

London Fire Brigade Triathlon Club

Mornington Chasers

Optima Racing Team

RG Active Race Team London

Serpentine Running Club

Silverfit

South London Harriers

Spartan Tri Club

Sri Chinmoy Triathlon Club

Swim For Tri Ltd

Thames Turbo Triathlon Club

The Stragglers - Straggtri

Trent Park Running Club

Tri London

Viceroy Triathlon Club (VTC)

Westcroft Triathlon Club

Willesden Triathlon Club

Wimbledon Windmilers

Windrush Triathlon Club


	Type 

Senior

Senior

Senior

Senior

Junior

Senior/Junior

Senior/Junior

Senior

Senior/Junior

Senior

Senior

Senior/Junior

Senior/Junior

Senior/Junior

Senior/Junior

Senior

Senior

Senior/Junior

Senior

Senior

Senior/Junior

Senior/Junior

Senior/Junior

Senior

Senior/Junior

Junior

Senior

Senior

Senior/Junior

Senior

Senior/Junior

Senior

Senior

Senior/Junior

Senior

Senior

Senior/Junior

	Club Development
	New Clubs - Update on any new clubs since last report, any support given and links to events.

	No new affiliations for 2017.



	Events
	Overview – Current Work Programme (Including any new events) and to include success stories that have not been previously reported upon.

	No work with new events.



	Events
	Go Tri Delivery – Highlights of Go Tri Events being delivered within Region with an overview of projected future events.

	GO TRI Events https://www.gotri.org/events/ 
Feb 2017 12 GO TRI events registered

GO TRI VeloPark Duathlon

GO TRI VeloPark Duathlon

GO TRI Downham

GO TRI VeloPark Duathlon

GO TRI Canons Leisure Centre

GO TRI London Aquatics Centre Aquathlon April

GO TRI London Aquatics Centre Aquathlon May

GO TRI London Aquatics Centre Triathlon June

GO TRI London Aquatics Centre Longest Day Triathlon

GO TRI Clash of the Tritons

GO TRI London Aquatics Centre Last Chance Triathlon


	17-Jan-17

28-Feb-17

05-Mar-17

21-Mar-17

02-Apr-17

22-Apr-17

10-May-17

10-Jun-17

29-Jun-17

10-Sep-17

24-Sep-17

	GO TRI Novice Training Days/Blocks https://www.gotri.org/activities/ 

Feb 2017 6 GO TRI training blocks registered

GO TRI Novice Triathlon Training Downham LC (6 weeks)

GO TRI Beginners Triathlon Training Course Downham LC (6 weeks)

GO TRI Beginners Duathlon Training with Capital Tri (6 weeks)

GO TRI Beginners Open Water Swimming with Capital Tri (6 weeks)

GO TRI Beginners Open Water Swimming with Capital Tri (6 weeks)

GO TRI Beginners Duathlon Training with Capital Tri (6 weeks)


	16-Jan-17

06-Mar-17

04-Apr-17

28-May-17

23-Jul-17

22-Aug-17

	Regional Objectives
	Overview – Updates on objectives and projects that are within the Regional Operational Plan plus any new objectives or projects not yet reported.

	Met with LondonSport for general update. Some potential to link up with the CSP’s objectives in central London. Early days but will keep you posted.

Following the SE funding award, the development team are meeting to discuss delivery plan / targets for 2017-21. 




Regional Manager: 
Jon Train                                             Date:

17 February 2017
Notes from London Club Chairmen’s meeting 

Tuesday 7th February

Debbie Clarke (Triathlon England: London Regional Chairman), Tom Chant (past Chairman), Jon Train (British Triathlon Regional Manager)

Clubs represented: Clapham Chasers, Crystal Palace Tri, Ful-on Tri, Havering Tri, Hillingdon, London Fields, Serpentine, Westcroft, Willisden, Wimbledon Windmilers 



Volunteers for Events

· There is a struggle across nearly all clubs to get enough volunteers

· At least one club using local Scouts and Jon mentioned that Air Cadets keen to assist in volunteering also

· Feel that incentives do not help increase volunteer numbers however recognition may

· Potential for clubs to work together on events where volunteer numbers and issue

· BTF (Jon) to look into the volunteer ethos of ParkRun to see how they promote an reward volunteers

Coaches

· BTF have launched the Coach Activator (https://www.britishtriathlon.org/get-involved/volunteers-and-officials/activators) to encourage new coaches 

· Any Level 1 coach qualified before October 2016 is classed as an assistant coach.  The new Level 1 course enables coaches to lead & deliver coaching.  Existing Level 1 coaches can do a top up course online to upgrade (https://www.britishtriathlon.org/get-involved/coaching/become-a-coach/2016-upgrade-for-level-1-coaches) 

· A number of coaches were finding that by paying coaches (range of amounts) they were getting commitment and also more club members signing up to be coaches.

· There was feeling that more Ride Leader courses required (believe this is covered in the Activator, above)

· There was a discussion about whether all coaches should be DBS approved. Jon noted that coaches and officials who are in regular contact with juniors and vulnerable adults can do their checks could through British Triathlon (https://www.britishtriathlon.org/about-us/safeguarding/dbs-check-faq-s) for Home Nation Association members who volunteer within the sport.  The cost will just be the identity check costs which is charged by the Post Office. 

Membership numbers

· Those clubs running beginner sessions and meet the club events to demystify the triathlon image and make the clubs and its members more approachable were attracting new members. 

· Member buddy systems were discussed and recommendations from some to have a new member key contact who can go to first sessions that new members attend to make sure they stay with the club

Membership fees

· There are a range of different fee structures from a club membership plus PAYG to an annual fee for unlimited sessions

· It was discussed whether clubs would share their fees structures with others

Event participation 

· Some clubs felt their event participation numbers were down due to saturation of events

· Ideas for better promotion: advertising on Facebook and twitter for local areas there is a cost but not too much; having a good database or previous competitors and or interested people who can be targeted for each yeas races

Governance and operations

· There are a range of club structures which appear to be employed. Some more structured than others

· Not all clubs were aware of the Club helpline accessed by email, details in link (https://www.triathlonengland.org/clubhelpline) 

· Club helpline can help accredited clubs with queries on: Bookkeeping, Club Governance, Club Management, Club Planning, Customer Service, Facility Management, Marketing, Paying for Services, Volunteers.

· In addition those clubs who had affiliated and worked towards their ClubMark (http://www.sportenglandclubmatters.com/club-mark/) found that they were more confident about their governance structures. 

· New London League website will be up and running soon. It is to be ran as a standalone site which will be searchable so easier for participants to find. Would like to encourage clubs to submit their event via the Event Organisers System or by emailing events@britishtriathlon.org to then allow every BTF member  to review their results in TriConnect, see how they are doing and going forward should be able to rank themselves in a region and nationally.

· Note: there is a new club accreditation coming up in April pre details will be emailed around at its time.

Websites

· A number of clubs were reviewing their existing websites and looking for a better more structured offering. Discussion was had about whether a number of clubs could pool resources to get a structure and provider which was cost effective. More to follow

Overall

It was felt that discussion was helpful and it was proposed to hold these Club Chairmen meetings at least twice a year to enable Clubs to share good ideas, debate issues and work together to generally “Share the Pain” 
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